
Human resources students help  
meet nonprofit organizations’ needs 
January 11, 2012 * The Reporter 
 
Students in the master’s degree program in human resources offered through the Department 
of Human Services served as consultants to nonprofit organizations in North Carolina and in 
Virginia during the fall semester as part of an online employee and labor relations course. 
 
Under the supervision of Marie-Line Germain, assistant professor of human resources and 
leadership, and working with student Charlotte Akers, who served as liaison between the 
students, professors and organizations, four teams of five students each helped their clients 
address a specific need. 
 
One team created a Family and Medical Leave policy, and an FML best practice guide for The 


